OHA Minutes Dec 9, 2011

At Heather & James Pineda’s

Board members in attendance: Wakean, Richard, Heather, Cheryl, Kirsten, Georgia
Members in attendance: Morris, Anna, Sara, Kim, Heidi, Edie, Fred, Gailyn, Eddie
Approve agenda for this meeting: Approved
Approve minutes of Nov. Board Meeting and Annual Meeting Sept 11: Approved with two clarifications. 

1) Proposal to make changes to the rules only after 30 days notice to the membership: Changes will be made 30 days after publication of the minutes. Note:  Need to approve the Sept 9 minutes, need some clarification before official approval. 

2) Alfalfa Hay clarification: Grass hay or alfalfa hay can be used for one-flake-a-day OHA hay for confined horses. Grass/Alf & Alfalfa hay from the Red Barn is available for confined horse (only) purchase. (We need to check w/ Bronwyn & Harvey as to what quantities)
Discussion of plan of action regarding R & R’s and Bylaws: 

According to OHA Bylaws, the Merriam-Webster Rule Book is supposed to cover any situation that is not covered in our R & R or By-Laws. Need to get Calif. Non-Profit Law book. We explored other ways to have meetings: in person, email, forums. We need to research all the references and make sure we are operating under the rules that apply to our situation. Richard and Morris updated the R&Rs many years ago. Heather suggested many way we can handle this research. It was decided that there would be a committee of both board and general members to review the R&Rs and Bylaws and create a proposal to the Board of clarifications and changes.  Any changes to the R&Rs and Bylaws should be reviewed by an attorney before finalization. Changes to the Bylaws must be voted on by the membership. See By Laws, article VII. The motion to create a committee was made and passed. Anna disagreed for the record. Heather volunteered to chair the committee and, Morris and Richard volunteered to serve. Members who want to be on the committee should contact the board. Heather asks that suggestions for R&R and By-Law changes be sent to her to consolidate. 

Feedback regarding two proposals regarding changes to the Rules & Regulations:

1) Memberships having 30 days to respond to proposed changes in Rules & Regs

2) Proposed new section of governance, Section 1, G regarding 

a) changes in number of memberships

b) kind of hay purchased for winter feeding

c) changes in fees exceeding $100 per annum

There was no feed back on either proposal from members so it was decided the 30 days would be 30 days after that meeting’s minutes were disseminated. After that time a decision on a proposal can be made by the Board. A suggestion was made that if it was an urgent matter it could be put out individually, right away, for input. 

Treasurers Report:  

Cheryl passed out the 2010-2011 Budget and Treasurers Report. These are the final figures except a final bill from EBMUD, coming soon.

*Cheryl handed out a projected budget for next year. Board will look over the projections and make suggestions. The budget is tight, there are more expenses than income. We are not getting our full rental income because of empty horse spaces. Most members did their work hours this year. Note: Opinions were expressed that there are a few projects that should not count as hours, i.e: If you have your horse in a stall; cleaning out your water trough or stall before or after it is being used is related to keeping your horse in a stall, not work hours. Others objected to some criticisms saying some projects are necessary and therefore worthy. Conclusion: We are not a police force. Members should do work that is the most helpful to the organization as a whole. 

* Kim is going to pay her space rent for her horses by the month. 
*Note: Since this meeting it was decided that budgets, past and present will be published in the next months minutes.

Work hours award: Usually given at the general board meeting the work hours award (and one bale of hay each) for last year goes to: Cheryl – 193, Kirsten – 190, Richard and Alice – 100. Thank you for your service!

EBMUD Report; Update on Capital Improvements:
Heather: 

1) EBMUD wants to rehabilitate the Dairy spring (which is not part of our lease) and use the water to service a water trough for OHA. The rest will go to Mrs. Long who owns the water rights. Joe will cost out that improvement. EBMUD will contribute the heavy equipment and OHA will pay for the tank, trough and the pipe. Note: Heidi and Kent Long will be walking the Dairy property with EBMUD soon. 

2) Improving the spring box in the Upper pasture: Morris will develop a proposal. 

3) Perhaps fencing off the Saddle area in the Pear Orchard. Erica estimates it will cost $2600 for fencing materials. This way horses can graze this area instead of goats. We would need to do some areas with weed wackers to eliminate the goats. 

Other ideas being considered and persons who will investigate costs (in parenthesis): 

1) Improving the Pond Barn (Pam)

2) Permanent trough for the Beer Can pasture (Sara) 

3) A ½ shipping container to store our mower and possible ATV (Anna).  

4) Cross fence for the Lower Sullivan (already estimated at $1125). 

EBMUD will be sending us the letter to renew the lease. We should have a new 5 year lease beginning 2012.

Update on use of goats:

Joe walked around the pasture with Teri from Goats R Us but Teri decided wintering at OHA was not economically feasible. A trade for winter or summer grazing will not work out for her to trade either. 

Feeding Issues: 

Feeding coordinator: Bronwyn has volunteered to be the feeding coordinator and Morris will put the info in the Website. Note: if you cannot feed please contact Bronwyn first. Feeding slots have been filled through the first week in Jan. Hay Watch Group: Volunteers are Julie, Pam, Sara & Kirsten. They did a hay count of the hay in each hay enclosure. Morris noted some insufficiency in the tarps. We need better tarping in some areas.

Appeal of Kim being taken off the feeding schedule:

Eddie thought since Kim has a big truck and two horses on the pasture and experience, that she should help feeding as long as her membership is still up for debate. Some agreed others did not. Some thought it was unfair to others for Kim to not have to work like the rest of us. Kim also has the issue of work hours. Cheryl said her work hours required would be prorated if she was reinstated at the rate of two hours per month per horse. (Many comments were made on both sides). The board did not change the decision and Eddie will poll the members on this issue, as per the procedure for dissatisfaction with Board action as written in the Rules & Regulations.  

Action: Please submit input on these matters to the Board if you want your thoughts heard.

Report of Membership Committee:

Elise: We have two openings and have interviewed Lila Abdul-Rahim. We had only one person to interview because we have been going down the list (~25 so far) and many people have passed. Lila was offered a membership. Elise is continuing to go down the list and is considering improvements to the process. Many people who are on the list have been waiting many years and are unprepared to make a decision on short notice. Many are hard to find. Need to set up a process to be more proactive and figure out a way to educate people about OHA in advance. Two weeks is a very short time for a potential member to make a decision about moving their horse etc. It is unusual to have this many openings. There are ~50 people on the list. Suggestions: Contact persons on the list further in advance. Get an information packet out to them, etc. Info is on the Website, it could be updated. We should discuss the process of choosing membership committee members at a future Board meeting.
General discussion: 

* Bronwyn has resigned from the Board and members will be asked for suggestions for her replacement (and volunteers for that position). The remaining board members choose the replacement.
* Anna suggested we do a Survey Monkey poll to advise the Board on various candidates. Although it is not required it would be a good way to include member input.
* Fred appealed a work hour issue and it was decided to handle it by Board email communication.

Thank yous:
Bronwyn: for being on the Board and for all her contributions to OHA and the herd
Fred & Morris: for saving Jan when she hurt her knee.

Wakean: for mowing the Forest Meadow mustard

Fred & Jan: for moving manure from the Taj to the ring.

Georgia: for dragging the arena

Bronwyn: for arranging for hay transfers
Gailyn, Becky & Allison: for adding hay to the Forest stack

Elise: for all her work on the membership committee

& the Membership Committee: Richard, Elise, Georgia, Kirsten, Pam & Cheryl & Eddie for attending said committee and coordinating the applicant list

The Board Members: for all they do

Cheryl for doing the Budget in particular
A big thank you for all the members who have been observant and rescued several horses

that were having problems in the pasture
Heather and James for hosting (and providing some unexpected holiday appetizers)
Richard for noting the thank yous ;-)

Next Meeting: Wed., Jan 18, 7 pm, location TBD. (Since the meeting Georgia has offered her home): 1132 Victory Ln., Concord. Carpooling would be fun. Plan on 35 minutes for the trip (from the Orinda fwy. entrance); sometimes there is traffic on Monument Blvd.  Directions: Hwy 24, east on Hwy 680, exit at Monument Blvd, right on Monument. Left at the 4th light, Victory Ln, pass the park and the stop sign. 1132 is the first house on the right after the stop sign. Peanuts and tortilla chips will be served. Getting to the house early is OK! All members welcome.
